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Our Mission Statement 
 

Women In Charge heals the spirit, builds confidence, and educates women in need so 
that they may provide a better life for themselves and their children. 

 

We offer Adult Education and Literacy instruction, HiSET preparation, individual and group counseling, career 
counseling, parent mentoring, yoga and computer classes.  The program is free of charge. A free on-site children’s 
program is available to participants. September through May, hours are: Monday through Thursday from 9:00 to 

2:30 PM. Covid hours are: Tuesday through Thursday from 9:00 to 12:30PM. 

I am 17. I have been out of 
school since I was a freshman 
and was in and out of rehab. I 
didn’t care about anything ex-
cept doing drugs - I was in a re-
ally bad place before I got preg-
nant; I really got depressed and 
drugs made me feel better even 
though it made my whole situa-
tion worse.  But when I got preg-

nant, it made me want to get my 
life together and get my HiSET 
so I could be a good role model 
for my son.  I talk a lot about 
this in therapy. 
   I was super not confident 
about how I could perform going 
back to school, and the teachers 
at Women In Charge helped me 
realize that it’s not as difficult as 

We Have a 
New Home! 

Cont’d on Pg. 3 

Sadie’s Story 

Time was running out. Our 
building in U. City would no 
longer be heated and summer 
was coming to an end.  
Fortunately a friend of Women 
In Charge, Eric Friedman, 
recommended we call Union 
Avenue Christian Church. 
  UACC has a small but vibrant 
congregation, that is willing to 
share its luxury of space in the 
lovely old church on Union just 
north of  Delmar. The facility 
houses the Union Avenue 
Opera, the National Benevolent 
Association, an art gallery, the 
Zen meditation group and 
others.   
    Our new location provides 
great access to public 
transportation, and it is located 
close to The People’s Clinic and 
other agencies that may be 
useful to our participants. 
   Our new address is:  
733 Union Blvd. Rm 208 
St. Louis, MO  63108. 

Our new classroom. 



$1000—$5000 

Al & Bea Amato 
Anonymous 
Frank & Mariann Baker 
Dennis & Marty Balfe 
Edward & Theresa Burns 
Theodore & Deborah Dearing 
Enterprise Bank & Trust 
Don Ferguson 
Robert & Mary Fox 
Carl & Sari Frieden 
Tom & Suzanne Hough 
Bob & Sandy Johnson 
Steve & Sandy Marsh 
Bob & Chris Mathias 
Edward & Margaret McCarthy 
Carl & Marti Miller 
Michael & Mary Noetzel 
Neil & Sandy Norkaitis 
Janet Papageorge 
Bennison & Donna Roche 
Sedey Harper PC 
Boyd & Mikki Sharp 
John & Joan Vatterott 
Tom & Chris Wheeland 
Philip & Susan Wright 
 
$250—$999 

Anonymous 
Arboneaux 
Becky Ballard 
Darius Brown 
Carol Corey 
David & Karen Dille 
Ann Feld 
Susan FitzGibbon 
Fr. Tim Foley 
Chad & Chrissy Frazier 
Patricia Gallagher 
James & Michelle Graser 
Jason & Becca Guss 
Scott & Susan Hunt 
Brian & Lynn Kalcic 
Larry & Jane Kozuszek 
Tim & Lisa Lohman 
Chris & Jillian Marsh 
Susie Mathias 
Matt Minder 
Maureen Muller Abrams 
Edward & Sigrid Renner 
John & Joanne Roman 

Thomas & Marianne Smith 
William Smith 
Jeff & Karen Stokes 
Gregory & Brenda Teakert 
Kevin & Julie Thorpe 
Catherine Underwood 
Thomas & Lou Ann Wilcox 
Miriam Wilhelm &  
      Eric Friedman 
Hill Williams 
Dan & Carol Wofsey 
Patricia Wolff 
 
$1—$250 

Abbot Labs Matching Fund 
Anonymous 
Jimmy & Myra Aubuchon 
Donald & Carol Aucamp 
Dana Barhard 
Bernard & Mary Becker 
Ellen Bern 
William & Penney Boyce 
Paul Breuer 
Barry & Ciobhan Brace 
Paul Buschmeyer 
James & Karen Castellano 
Joe & Linda Cavato 
Meredith Chase 
Michael & Jane Christian 
Vince & Fran Colletti 
Thomas & Carol Davis 
Jaymes & Susan Dearing 
Pamela Dearing 
Helen Sue Degnan  
Jennifer Delaney & Chris Reid 
Andrew & Laura Ernst 
Heather Fairbanks 
Carol Faust 
Richard Feld 
Joe Feld 
Mike & Debbie Feldman 
Robert & Annie Fitter 
Patricia Goessling 
Brad & Debbie Goss 
Colin & Mary Ellen Havard 
Richard & Lynn Hill 
Kenneth & Sharon Homan 
Kelly Hong 
Mark & Jean Jackson 
Susan Johnson 
Robert & Jean Karr 

Ken Wilson & Shelli Kastin 
Ray & Jane Kiely 
Richard & Peggy Kuhlman 
Paul & Suzanne Lagomarcino 
James & Laura Lally 
Belden & Patricia Lane 
Gregory Lavigne 
Joe Leindecker & Sue Reime 
Dan & Lee Lenhard 
Charlie & Gerry Letourneau 
Claude & Kay Martin 
Stephen Metz 
Robert & Mary Lou O’Gorman 
David & Jitka Olander 
Brian & Kristen Otto 
Gregory & Pamela Sue Paulus 
George Pepe 
Liz Pratt 
Tarun & Brittany Rana 
Renner Funeral Homes 
M. Rossell 
Anica Rothrock 
Lillain Sandberg 
Christopher Schmid 
Edward & Mary D Schmidt 
William & Barbara Seely 
Peggy Shanks 
Mitchell Stevens 
James & Janice Stokes 
Carl Stone 
Patrick & Carrie Sullivan 
John & Laurie Sullivan 
Robert & Maria Sweney 
Tony Taylor 
Carolyn Tochtrop 
Marsha Toll 
Fr. Michael Turek 
Jessica Watson 
Paul & Teryl Weber 
Susan White 
Richard & Susan Wilhelm 
Daniel & Theresa Wise 
Jill Witterschein 
Richard & Cheryl Yehling 
Howard Young 
Robert & Ann Zink 
 
Our deepest apologies to anyone 
we missed! 
 

Thank You  So Much to All Who Supported Us in 2020! 



Yes, We Are Open 
But what about Covid? 

 
With masks in place, 

thermometer ready to go, 
daily disinfecting on the 

schedule, we made the tricky 
call to reopen.  We have a 

small, but dedicated group of 
students who still very much 

want help in passing the 
HiSET and moving forward 
in their lives.  With so much 
else going awry, we did not 

want to abandon them.  
  

In a nod to Covid, we end 
our day at 12:30 so we are 

not having a community 
lunch. We felt that level of 

maskless togetherness was 
probably not wise.  We still 
celebrate birthdays, how 

could we not? 
 

We do follow community 
guidelines, and will close 
again if required to do so.  

Sadie’s Story: Cont’d from page 1 

I thought it would be.  That has 
made me a lot more confident 
in myself and given me the am-
bition to pursue more education 
after I pass the HiSET.  If it 
were not for me getting preg-
nant, I would just be getting 
high and hurting other people. 
     When I was in elementary 
school, I was in the gifted pro-
gram but then my family fell 
apart from addiction.  My dad 
was an alcoholic and my mom 
was also an alcoholic. I started 
becoming anxious, my mental 
health went down and that’s 
kind of when my issues started. 
I almost didn’t pass 5th grade 
because my mom couldn’t 
wake up to take me and my lit-
tle brother to school. So my 
grandma would take us.  I 
would have panic attacks and I 
would call my grandma in the 
middle of the night when my 
mom was all messed up.  She 
would act nuts when she drank; 
she was a completely different 
person.  Grandma would pick 
me up and take me to her 
house.  She and my aunt got 
tired of doing that.  I felt like I 
was a burden on everybody. 
    I was in and out of mental 
health facilities when I was in 
middle school. I was suicidal 
and self-harming and so I 
turned to drugs – hurting my-
self in a different way.  My par-
ents changed a lot and I never 
felt stable or safe.  My whole 
life was just chaos. 
        I found out I was pregnant 
in April when I turned 17.  I 
actually didn’t think I was preg-
nant.  My mom thought I was 
so she made me buy a pregnan-
cy test because I was getting 
sick and late. I knew it would 
be really difficult to throw 
away a cap of fentanyl so I 
went in the bathroom, did my 
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bump of fentanyl and then took 
the test.  I immediately regretted 
snorting it. I felt guilty. Then it 
was positive and I was scared to 
tell my mother. When I told my 
mom she thought I was ruining 
my life and that I should have an 
abortion.  She doesn’t realize 
that I would be dead or in jail if 
I didn’t get pregnant. I did not 
care about my life at all, was 
reckless, and lived for the thrill 
of getting high and all the illegal 
things that surrounded it.  The 
drugs I was doing -  mixing 
them - nobody knew what I was 
taking so they wouldn’t know 
what to do if I overdosed, 
whether to Narcan me or not.   
    I didn’t even pray until I start-
ed having problems with the 
pregnancy.  For a while the doc-
tors were worried about the ba-
by’s heart and that was one of 
the scariest experiences of my 
life.  It brought me back to pray-
ing and talking to God as I had 
not done in years.  I just had to 
stop and give it back to God be-
cause I could not deal with it.  
Now the baby’s heart is great. 
He is healthy. 
    Before the pregnancy, I didn’t 
feel like I had anything to live 
for, but I knew I couldn’t give 
my child the type of life I had 
when I was a kid.  I knew I 
wanted to break the cycle of ad-
diction in my family.  Most ado-
lescent rehabs are money traps.  
I could not hurt this innocent 
baby that did not ask to be here 
pumped full of drugs.  So I just 
stopped cold turkey. I did my 
last bump of fentanyl before I 
took a pregnancy test.  I haven’t 
touched anything since then. 
    I stare at the ultrasound all 
day.  I have never loved any-
thing more than myself, except 
this baby.  The baby is due in 
December. 



733 Union Blvd. Rm 208 
Saint Louis, MO  63108 

Our new home—Union Avenue Christian Church has roots dating back to 1837, but officially 
began with a merger in 1902.  The sanctuary was completed in 1908.  The church has a long, 

proud history of being a community resource.  We are so grateful to join them. 


